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Lieselore was born 6/12/1922 in Bochum (Westphalia).  She lived 
there with both her parents, and with her younger sister, born in 
1925.  Her parents, originally both from the Ruhr area, were born 
in 1890 and 1894.  Her father was an engineer (Maschinschlosser). 
 
:02  In 1933 the family lived comfortably, in the community which 
consisted predominantly of civil servants. 
 
:04  Her father had converted to J.W. by the time of his marriage; 
her mother was baptized J.W. in 1924.  Prior to this her father had 
not been religious.  He was introduced to J.W.'s by a colleague at 
work. 
 
:06  At the time of the banning of J.W.'s, in 1933, her father was 
an elder in the J.W. community.  She remembers anxiety setting in.  
Her father used his parents-in-law house in a small country town, 
for J.W.'s literature. 
 
:08  In 1935  her father, then a J.W. district overseer, went 
underground, after the previous district overseer had been 
arrested.  The Gestapo frequently came to the house, looking for 
her father, and the house was kept under surveillance.  Election 
time was especially trying. 
 
:09  Her father was able to escape the Gestapo by constantly 
changing residences.  His task was to organize and encourage J.W.'s 
and organize the distribution of J.W. literature.  This included 
travelling to Switzerland to obtain the literature. 
 
:11  Her mother was able to financially keep the family going with 
minimal welfare compensation (30 Dm per months) and mainly 
contributions by non-J.W.'s relatives. 
 
:12  her mother was emotionally fragile.  (She had never been 
especially strong.)  Her mother was arrested in 1936, after a hours 
search by the Gestapo, which was looking for J.W. literature (which 
was not found).  Lieselore witnessed this arrest, out of the 
window. 
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The Gestapo marched her mother, on foot out of the house.  almost 
simultaneously a J.W. had entered via the back door.  Lieselore had 
the presence of mind to hide him in the cellar.  One of the  
 
arresting Gestapo returned to the house to tell lieselore to 
present herself at the police station the following morning at 10 
am. 
 
:17  At that time, she was 14 yrs old.  Her sister was 2-1/2 year 
younger, and is described as very much a "mama's child".  When 
Lieselore informed her of the mother's arrest.  The young girl 
cried so much that she turned blue.  At that juncture, Lieselore 
realized that she now had to be the strong one. 
 
:18  The Gestapo had told Lieselore not to leave the house.  
However, the J.W. who had been hidden, did leave the house and 
telephoned Lieselore's aunt (her father's sister), not a J.W., who 
owned a grocery store in a city 25 km away. 
 
The morning after her mother's arrest the aunt accompanied 
Lieselore to the Gestapo bureau.  It that had not been the case the 
Gestapo would have "taken charge" of the two young girls. 
 
:19  Her mother was interrogated in the Steinwache, a place where 
the Gestapo interrogated and mistreated J.W.'s.  Her mother was 
asked about her husband's whereabouts, which she did not know.  She 
was beaten very severely.  Her mother had know about a planned 
meeting by the leading J.W.s in Dortmund, and she did not mention 
this to the Gestapo. 
 
:21  Her mother had been badly wounded in the course of the 
interrogation.  As a consequence the Gestapo placed her mother in 
a psychiatric clinic, where she was treated for the physical harm.  
After a number of weeks, 4 or 5, L's aunt, ?? had been very 
persistent, was able to bring L's mother home from the clinic. 
 
:23  on return home. L's mother was a broken woman, who never 
completely recovered emotionally.  it was the aunt, who essentially 
kept the family going.  The aunt pretended to sympathize with the 
Nazis. 
 
:25  her father was arrested in 1937, on return form a J.W..'s 
Congress which had taken place in paris.  (There he had talked with 
Brother Rutherford).  On returning to the room, in Berlin, where he 
was living at the time, he realized that a search had taken place.  
He also realized, at this arrest, that he must have been followed 
during his journey back from paris.  After his arrest he was 
detained in the police prison, corner Albrecht and Wilhelmstrasse, 
in Berlin.  He remained there for one year.  This prison was 
notorious for brutal treatment.  Her father's face was totally 
disfigured from the severe beatings. 
 
 
 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source and may contain inaccuracies. 
It has been produced in partnership with the The World Headquarters of Jehovah’s Witnesses. 



:28  At the eventual trial her father was sentenced to four and 
half yrs of prison.  Which he spent in the Moabit (sp??) prison in 
Berlin.  he was released in 1942.  She and her mother never asked 
to visit, because they did not have the money to travel to Berlin. 
 
:29  How were she and her sister treated in school?  Very badly.  
They were the only two children, two of total of 1,0002 pupils, who 
were no in the Hitler Jugend, and who refused the Heil Hitler 
salute.  She and her sister received daily beatings at the hand of 
the rector (principal), who also frequently threatened to take them 
to the Gestapo  Other pupils called them "commies."  They were 
constantly harassed and terrorized by the other students.  Often, 
at the end of the school day, they hid in the bathrooms, waiting 
for the others to leave the school ground, before returning home.  
In 1945 the principle was arrested for being a Nazi. 
 
:33  Having completed school the principle refused to give her her 
school diploma.   One of her teachers, courageously, spoke in her 
defense.  Eventually she approached the School Board, which did 
grant her the diploma.  However the diploma, giving grades for each 
subject, listed a failing grade for "conduct", i.e. for her refusal 
to give the Hitler salute. 
 
:34  The diploma is shown on the tape.  Post war Lieselore was 
compensated with 10,000 D.M. because due to the failing mark in 
"conduct" she had been unable to obtain employment. 
 
:35  Her sister's lot in school was almost similar.  At some point, 
when her sister was to be promoted to the next class, the principle 
refused the promotion and wanted to send the girl to a school for 
retarded children.  At that stage, the aunt intervened again.  She 
took the girl to live with her and attend school in a different 
district. 
 
:37  Did her father go to any other prison?  No but, during the 
last year of the war her father was apprehensive re re-arrest, and 
went to stay with a series of different J.W.'s. 
 
:38  Photos of family shown. L states that one of them dates 1938 
or 1939.  (This is clearly incorrect, since her father, shown in 
the photo, was then in prison.)  Another photo , of her father, 
dated 1950, and one of her sister, probably taken in 1951. 
 
:42  Discussion returns to fate of younger sister.  No she was 
never removed from the parental home, due to the aunt's care.  Her 
sister's experience in Bochum school was parallel to Lieselore's.  
Treatment was better in the school district near the aunt's home.  
however, eventually her sister ran into the same problem with 
regard to the final diploma.  The aunt started to employ her 
younger niece as a clerk in the grocery store.  But, short order, 
the neighbors threatened that they would no longer patronize the 
store.  The aunt then employed the younger niece in her private 
household.  Eventually the younger sister made up for further 
schooling by taking trade courses. 
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:44  did her mother ever recover?  No, she never really regained 
her health, L.D. had to quid work and look after her mother full 
time. 
 
:46  Interviewer praises L.D. for her strength.  Her response 
:Jehovah must have guided her."  She recounts another incident,  
when the Gestapo came looking for her mother (not at home), both at 
home and at the aunt's home.  Eventually her mother returned home, 
where the Gestapo started to interrogate her.  At that point, L.D. 
protested loudly and warned off the Gestapo.  She effectively 
protected her mother.  She repeated that that was one more instance 
of Jehovah protecting her. 
 
:50  Interviewer raises the question re current statements on the 
part of some that the Holocaust's history is an exaggeration. L.D's 
response: The reality of the horror cannot be exaggerated, it 
cannot even be put into  words.  Words are only a very distant 
approximation of the horror.  No one can really experience what her 
experience was like. 
 
:53  She will shortly go to attend a J.W. convention.  what will be 
her reaction to hitler's statement that the J.W.'s would be 
exterminated?  She knows that she will be especially moved at the 
signing of the first song, so happy that the J.W..s have been so 
faithful over the yrs.  She mentions with pride that her father, in 
1937, put his signature on a J.W. document which states that if 
Hitler proceeded to the pursuit of extermination of the J.W.s, the 
Jehovah will extinguish the Nazi party. 
 
:56  Document describing her mother's mistreatment at the hands of 
the Gestapo and the resulting scars is shown. 
.END. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source and may contain inaccuracies. 
It has been produced in partnership with the The World Headquarters of Jehovah’s Witnesses. 




